
Moore v. Sims, 422 U.S. 415, 423, 99 S.Ct. 2371, 2377 
(1979) 
 
In Huffman, we noted these well established circumstances 
where the federal court need not stay its hand in the face 
of pending state proceedings. 
 
   "Younger, and its civil counterpart which we apply 
today, do of course allow intervention in those cases where 
the District Court properly finds that the state proceeding 
is motivated by a desire to harass or is conducted in bad 
faith, or where the challenged statute is  ' "flagrantly 
and patently violative of express constitutional 
prohibitions in every clause, sentence and paragraph, and 
in whatever manner and against whomever an effort might be 
made to apply it."  ' " 420 U.S., at 611, 95 S.Ct., at 
1212. 
 
Younger v. Harris, 401 U.S. 37, 91 S.Ct. 760 (1971) 
 

Dombrowski represents an exception to the general rule 
that federal courts should not interfere with state 
criminal prosecutions.  The exception does not arise merely 
because prosecutions are threatened to which the First 
Amendment will be the proffered defense.  Dombrowski 
governs statutes which are a blunderbuss by themselves or 
when used en masse---those that have an "overbroad" sweep.  
"If the rule were otherwise, the contours of regulation 
would have to be hammered out case by case---and tested 
only by those hardy enough to risk criminal prosecution to 
determine the proper scope of regulation." Id. at 487, 85 
S.Ct., at 1121.  . . . 

 
The special circumstances when federal intervention in 

a state criminal proceeding is permissible are not 
restricted to bad faith on the part of state officials or 
the threat of multiple prosecutions.  They also exist where 
for any reason the state statute being enforced is 
unconstitutional on its face.  As Mr. Justice Butler, 
writing for the Court, said in Terrace v. Thompson, 263 
U.S. 197, 214, 44 S.Ct. 15, 17, 68 L.Ed. 255; 

 
"Equity jurisdiction will be exercised to enjoin the 

threatened enforcement of a state law which contravenes the 
federal Constitution wherever it is essential in order 
effectually to protect property rights and rights of 
persons against injuries otherwise irremediable; and in  
such a case a person, who as an officer of the state is 



clothed with the duty of enforcing its laws and who 
threatens and is about to commence proceedings, whether 
civil or criminal, to enforce such a law against parties 
affected, may be enjoined from such action by a Federal 
court of equity." 
 

 A State law enforcement officer is someone acting 
under "color of law" even though he may be misusing his 
authority. Monroe v. Pape, 365 U.S. 167, 81 S.Ct. 473. And 
prosecution under a patently unconstitutional statute is a 
"deprivation of *  *  *  rights, privileges, or immunities 
secured by the Constitution," "Suit[s] in equity" obviously 
includes injunctions. 
 
Zwickler v. Koota, 389 U.S. 241, 88 S.Ct. 301, 399 (1967) 
 
[11]  This conclusion was error. Dombrowski teaches that 
the questions of abstention and of injunctive relief  are 
not the same.  The question of the propriety of the action 
of the District court in abstaining was discussed as an 
independent issue governed by different considerations.  We 
squarely held that "the abstention doctrine is 
inappropriate for cases such as the present one where  *  *  
*  statutes are justifiably attacked on their face as 
abridging free expression  *  *  *." 380 U.S. at 489-490, 
85 S.Ct., 1122. This view was reaffirmed in Keyishian v. 
Board of Regents, 385 U.S. 589, 601, 87 S.Ct. 675, 682, n. 
9, when a statute was attached as unconstitutional on its 
face and we said, citing Dombrowski, and Baggett v. 
Bullitt, supra, '[t]his is not a case where abstention 
pending state court interpretation would be appropriate *  
*." 
 
[12]  It follows that the District Court's views on  the 
question of injunctive relief are irrelevant to the 
question of abstention here.  For a request for a 
declaratory judgment that a state statute is overbroad on 
its face must be considered independently of any request 
for injunctive relief against the enforcement of that 
statute.  We hold that a federal district court has the 
duty to decide the appropriateness and the merits of its 
conclusion as to the propriety of the issuance of the 
injunction. 
 
Bartholomew v. Port, 309 F.Supp. 1340 (E.D.Wis. 1970) 
 
The plaintiffs invoke the jurisdiction of this court 
pursuant to 28 U.S.C. ßß  1343(3),  1343(4), 2201, 2202, 



and 42 U.S.C. ßß 1983.    The defendants contend that 
"there is no substantial federal question sufficient to 
invoke the jurisdiction of this court"   and they argue 
that the court should decline to exercise jurisdiction over 
the case since the plaintiffs have an adequate remedy under 
state law. 
 
Title 28 U.S.C. ß 1343 provides in relevant part: (Cites ß 
1343, and subds. (3) and (4). 
 
Title 42 U.S.C. ß 1983 provides in relevant part:  
 
These sections and 28 U.S.C. ß 2201 and 2202 provide this 
court with jurisdiction to hear a claim  that ordinances  
or state statutes are unconstitutional on their face or as 
applied.  Dombrowski v. Pfister, 380 U.S. 479, 85 S.Ct. 
1116, 14 L.Ed. 2d 22 (1965).  
 
I reject the defendants'  contention that the court should 
decline to exercise its jurisdiction because the plaintiffs 
have an adequate state remedy.  A district  court should 
not, for reasons of comity,  abstain or decline 
jurisdiction to grant declaratory relief under the 
circumstances set forth in the present case.  Zwickler v. 
Koota, 389 U.S. 241, 88 S.Ct. 391. 
 
Furthermore, although the plaintiffs seek to enjoin 
prosecutions in state court which are currently pending 
against them, the circumstances of this case make it 
inappropriate, not withstanding 28 U.S.C. ß 2283, to 
abstain from considering the merits of the plaintiff's 
case. In Dombrowski v. Pfister, 380 U.S. 479, 489-490, 85 
S.Ct. 1116, 1122 (1965). The Supreme Court said: 
 
"We hold the abstention doctrine is inappropriate for cases 
such as the present one where, unlike Douglas v. City of 
Jeannette {319 U.S. 157, 63 S.Ct. 877, 87 L.Ed. 1324},  
statutes are justifiably attacked on their face as  
abridging free expression or as applied for the purpose of 
discouraging protected activities." (emphasis added) 
 
In Ex parte Young, 209 U.S. 123, 28 S.Ct. 441, 52 L.Ed. 
714. the fountainhead of federal injunctions against state 
prosecutions, the Court characterized the power and its 
proper exercise in broad terms:  it would be justified 
where state officers * * *  threaten and are about to 
commence proceedings, either of a  civil or criminal 
nature, to enforce against parties affected an 



unconstitutional act, violating the Federal Constitution *  
*  * ." 209 U.S., at 156, 28 S.Ct., at 452. 
 
But the allegations in this complaint depict a situation in 
which defense of the State's criminal prosecution will not 
assure adequate  vindication of constitutional rights.  
They suggest that a substantial loss or impairment of 
freedoms of expression will occur if appellants must await 
the state court's disposition and ultimate review in this 
Court of any adverse determination.  These allegations, if 
true, clearly show irreparable injury. 
 
 . . . .  When the statutes also have an overbroad sweep, a 
is here alleged, the hazard of loss or substantial 
impairment  of those precious rights may be critical.  For 
in such cases, the statues lend themselves too readily to 
denial of those rights.  The assumption that defense of a 
criminal prosecution will generally assure ample 
vindication of constitutional rights is unfounded in such 
cases. See, Baggett v. Bullitt, supra, 377 U.S., at 379, 84 
S.Ct., at 1326. 
 
It follows that the District Court erred in holding that 
the complaint fails to allege sufficient irreparable injury 
to justify equitable relief. 
 
The District court also erred in holding that it should 
abstain pending authoritative interpretation of the 
statutes in the state courts, which  might hold  that  they 
did not apply to SCEF, or that they were unconstitutional 
as applied to SCEF.  We hold the abstention doctrine is 
inappropriate for cases such  as the present one where, 
unlike Douglas v. City of Jeannette, statutes are 
justifiably attacked on their face as abridging free 
expression, or as applied for the purpose of discouraging 
protected activities. 
 
First, appellants have attacked the good faith of the 
appellees in enforcing the statutes , claiming that they 
have invoked, and threaten to continue to invoke, criminal 
process without any hope of ultimate success, but only to 
discourage appellants'  civil rights activities.  If these 
allegations state a claim under the Civil Rights Act, 42 
U.S.C.  1983,  as we believe they do, see Beauregard v. 
Wingard,  230  F.Supp/ 167  (D.C.S.D.Calif. 1964);    
Bargainer v. Michael, 233 F.Supp 270 (D.C.N.D.Ohio 1964), 
the interpretation ultimately  put on  the statutes by the 
state courts is irrelevant. 



 
Second, appellants have challenged  the statutes as overly 
broad and vague regulations of expression.  We have already 
seen that where, as here,  prosecutions are actually 
threatened, this challenge, if not clearly frivolous, will 
establish the threat of irreparable injury required by 
traditional doctrines of equity. . . . . We believe that 
those affected by a statute are entitled to be free  of the 
burdens of defending prosecutions, however expeditious, 
aimed at hammering out  the structure of the statute 
piecemeal, with no likelihood of obviating similar 
uncertainty for others.  Here ,  no readily apparent 
construction suggests itself as a vehicle for 
rehabilitating  the statutes in a single prosecution, and 
appellants are entitled to an injunction.  The state must, 
if it is to invoke the statutes after injunctive relief has 
been sought, assume the burden of obtaining a permissible 
narrow construction in a noncriminal proceeding before it 
may seek modification of the injunction to permit future 
prosecutions. 
 
 . . .  In these circumstances, to abstain is to subject 
those affected to the uncertainties and vagaries  of 
criminal prosecution, whereas the reasons for the vagueness 
doctrine in the area of expression demand no less than 
freedom  from prosecution prior to a construction adequate 
to save the statute. In such cases abstention is at war 
with the purposes of the vagueness doctrine, which demands 
appropriate federal relief regardless of the prospects for 
expeditious determinations of state criminal prosecutions. 
 
We conclude that on the allegations of the complaint,  if 
true, abstention and the denial of injunctive relief may 
well result in the denial of any effective safeguards 
against the loss of protected freedoms of expression, and 
cannot be justified. 
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